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removed from the Consent Calendar and marked Go instead. 
A member needs to offer an amendment. 

Thank you, Mr. President. 
THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. The Clerk please 
return to the Call of the Calendar. 
THE CLERK: 

Calendar Page 17, Calendar 235, File 318, 
Substitute for S.B. 900 An Act Concerning Court 
Operations And Technical Revisions To Certain Statutes 
Pertaining To The Judicial Branch. Favorable. Reports of 
the Committees on Judiciary,, Government; Administration 
and Elections and Labor. The Clerk is in possession of 
five amendments. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator McDonald. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I move 
acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and 
passage of the bill. 
THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, this bill 
makes' various technical changes to the court operations 
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and indeed, many of these requests were made by the 
judicial branch dealing with jurors and withdrawals of 
cases and confidentiality of names of central assault 
victims and the like. 

I do believe that the Clerk has in his possession 
an amendment, LC05604. If he would please call it. 
THE CHAIR: 

The Clerk will please call. 
THE CLERK: 

LC05604 which will be designated Senate Amendment 
Schedule "A". It is offered by Senator McDonald of the 
27th District et al. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator McDonald. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move adoption of the 
amendment. 
THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Mr. President, this amendment makes various 
technical changes to the technical revisions bill for 
the court operations and I would move its adoption. 
THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further? 
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If not, I'll try your minds. All in favor of the 
amendment please signify by saying "aye". 
ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 
THE CHAIR: 

Opposed, "nay"? The motion passes. Senator 
McDonald. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I believe 
the Clerk has in his possession LC05630. 
THE CHAIR: 

The Clerk will please call. 
THE CLERK: 

LC05630 which will be designated Senate Amendment 
Schedule "B". It is offered by Senator McDonald of the 
27th District. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator McDonald. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move adoption of the 
amendment and request leave to summarize. 
THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, Sir. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Mr. President, this amendment is intended to 
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clarify what I believe is existing law and that is that 
any claims for violations of housing codes or sanitation 
codes must be brought as violations in that housing, in 
the housing docket of the Superior Court including any 
violations for commercial properties. 
THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further/ 
If not, the Chair will try your minds. All in favor of 
the amendment please signify by saying "aye". 
ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 
THE CHAIR: 

Opposed, "nay"? The amendment passes. 
Will you remark further? 

SEN. MCDONALD: 
Thank you, Mr. President. Just one more amendment. 

If the Clerk would call LC05973. 
THE CHAIR: 

The Clerk will please call. 
THE CLERK: 

LC05973 which will be designated Senate Amendment 
Schedule "C". It is offered by Senator McDonald of the 
27th District et al. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator McDonald. 
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SEN. MCDONALD: 
Thank you, Mr. President. I move adoption of the 

amendment. 
THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed. 
SEN. MCDONALD: 

Mr. President, this amendment would strike Section 
14 of the bill. The section 14 deals with some 
modifications regarding the withdrawal of civil actions. 
This amendment would leave the law as it is right now 
and I would move adoption. 
THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? If not, the Chair will 
try your minds. All in favor of the amendment, please 
signify by saying "aye". 
ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 
THE CHAIR: 

All opposed, "nay"? The amendment passes. 
Will you remark further? 

SEN. MCDONALD: 
Thank you, Mr. President. If there's no objection, 

I'd ask that this item be placed on the Consent 
r— - _ ..... + • 

Calendar. 
THE CHAIR: 
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Seeing no objection, the item is placed on the 
Consent Calendar. 

Mr. Clerk. 
THE CLERK: 

Calendar Page 18, Calendar 263, File 418, S.B. 882 
An Act Concerning Affirmative Action Officers. 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Labor and Judiciary 
and Government Administration and Elections. The Clerk 
is in possession of two amendments. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator Prague. 
SEN. PRAGUE: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I move 
the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of 
the bill. 
THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? 
SEN. PRAGUE: 

Thank you, Mr. President. The Clerk has an 
amendment, 5375. Would he please call and I be allowed 
to summarize. 
THE CHAIR: 

The Clerk will please call. 
THE CLERK: 

LC05375 which will be designated Senate Amendment 
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Calendar Page 16, Calendar 233, S.B. 974. 
Calendar Page 17, Calendar 235, Substitute for S.B. 

i ™ . . — m-M-thi ir-i-n-— - ,, n , ^ •. . j. 

Calendar 242, S.B. 973. 
Calendar 250, Substitute for S.B. 1127. 
Calendar 257, Substitute for S.B. 948. 
Calendar Page 18, Calendar 263, S.B. 882. 
Calendar 2 68, Substitute for S.B. 897. 
Calendar 272, Substitute for S.B. 442. 
Calendar Page 20, Calendar 293, Substitute for B.B. 

6355. 
Calendar Page 21, Calendar 309, Substitute for S.B. 

937 . 
Calendar Page 24, Calendar 390, H.B. 6385. 
Calendar Page 25, Calendar 407, H.J. 158. 
Calendar 429, Substitute for H.J. 37. 
Mr. President, I believe that completes those items 

previously placed on the Consent Calendar. 
SEN. SULLIVAN: 

Mr. President.' 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator Sullivan. 
SEN. SULLIVAN: 

Well, the machine's been open, I've gotten my 
clarification. I wanted to know if "Yo" was going to be 



002353 
pat 286 
Senate May 15, 2003 

the same as Yes. 
THE CLERK: 

The Senate is now voting by roll call. Will all 
Senators please return to the Chamber. 

The Senate is now voting by roll call on the 
Consent Calendar. Will all Senators please return to 
the Chamber. 
THE CHAIR: 

The machine will be closed. Mr. Clerk, please 
announce the tally. 
THE CLERK: 

Motion is on adoption of Consent Calendar No. 1. 
Total number voting, 34; necessary for adoption,, 

18. Those voting "yea", 34; those voting "nay", 0. 
Those absent and not voting, 2. 
THE CHAIR: 

The Consent Calendar is adopted. 
Mr. Majority Leader. 

THE CLERK: 
Mr. President, there is no further business on the 

Clerk's desk at this time. 
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Calendar 547, H.B. 5810 previously marked passed 
temporarily should now be marked Go. 

Calendar Page 9, Calendar 556, H.B. 6428, Mr. 
President, I would move that item to the Consent 
Calendar. 
THE CHAIR: 

Hearing no objection, so ordered. 
SEN. LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Calendar Page 12, 
Calendar 321, S.B. 728. That is a non-starred item, Mr. 
President. Would move for suspension to take up that 
item. 
THE CHAIR: 

Hearing no objection? So ordered. We should take 
that item up_. 
SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. I would now move 
that item to the Consent Calendar. 
THE CHAIR: 

Hearing no objection, this item will also be placed 
on the Consent Calendar. 
SEN. LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. And next, Calendar Page 
14, Calendar 235, S.B. 900. Mr. President, I would move 
that item to the Consent Calendar. 
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THE CHAIR: 
Hearing no objection, this item will be placed on 

the Consent Calendar. 
SEN. LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 
THE CHAIR: . 

Did you wish to call the Consent Calendar at this 
time, Senator? 
SEN. LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I would ask the Clerk to 
call the First Consent Calendar. 
THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Mr. Clerk. 
THE CLERK: 

An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 
Senate on the Consent Calendar. Will all Senators 
please return to the Chamber. 

An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 
Senate on the Consent Calendar. Will all Senators 
please return to the Chamber. 

Mr. President, the First Consent Calendar begins on 
Calendar Page 3, Calendar 456, Substitute for H.B. 5686. 

Calendar 489, correction, 498, Substitute for H.B. 
5931. 

Calendar Page 6, Calendar 544, H.B. 5660. 
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Calendar Page 7, Calendar 4, correction, Calendar 
545, Substitute for H.B. 6676. 

Calendar 546, Substitute for H.B. 5530. 
Calendar Page 9, Calendar 556, H.B. 6428. 
Calendar Page 12, Calendar 321, Substitute for S.B. 

728. 
Calendar Page 14, Calendar 84, S.B. 854. 
Calendar 143, Substitute for S.B. 967. 
And Calendar 235, Substitute for S.B. 900. 
Calendar Page 15, Calendar 277, Substitute for S.B. 

1120. 
Calendar 34 8, ^bstitute for S.B. 946. 
Calendar 412, Substitute for S.B. 1035.^ 
Mr. President, that completes those items 

previously placed on the First Consent Calendar. 
THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Mr. Clerk. If you will announce again 
that we are voting on the Consent Calendar. The Clerk 
will open the machine. The roll call is in progress. 
THE CLERK: 

The Senate is now voting by roll call on the 
Consent Calendar. Will all Senators please return to 
the Chamber. 

The Senate is now voting by roll on the Consent 
Calendar. Will all Senators please return to the 
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Chamber. 
THE CHAIR: 

The machine will be closed. The Clerk please 
announce the tally. 
THE CLERK: 

Motion.is on adoption of Consent Calendar No. 1. 
Total number voting, 36. Necessary for adoption, 

19. Those voting yea, 36; those voting nay, 0. Those 
absent and not voting, 0. 
THE CHAIR: 

/j Thank you. The Consent Calendar is adopted. 
THE CLERK: 

Turning to the Calendar, Calendar Page 4, Calendar 
508, Files 698 and 770, Substitute for H.B. 6427 An Act 
Concerning Programs To Address The Teacher Shortage , 
Pilot Early Childhood Learning Programs And Teacher 
Preparation Courses, as amended by House Amendment 
Schedule "A". Favorable Report of the Committee on 
Education and Appropriations. 
THE CHAIR: 

Senator Gaffey. 
SEN. GAFFEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I move 
) acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and 

passage of the bill. 

003971 
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Absent, not voting, 4. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The bill as amended passes. 
Clerk, please call Calendar 506. 

THE CLERK: 
On Page 13, Calendar 506, Substitute for SB No. 

.900, An Act concerning court operators and technical 
revisions -- I'm sorry -- court operations and technical 
revisions to certain statutes pertaining to the Judicial 
Branch. Favorable report of the Committee on Labor and 
Public Employees. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Good evening, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Good evening, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance of the Joint 
Committee's favorable report and passage of the bill, in 
concurrence with the Senate. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on acceptance and passage, in 
concurrence with the Senate. 

Will you remark further? 
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REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This bill is a bill which 

has been requested by the Judicial Branch itself. It is 
an annual bill in which they ask us to make rather 
technical procedural changes to the Statutes and to 
conform some Statutes with other changes that we have 
made in the previous year. 

In particular, Mr. Speaker, this bill, which was 
amended in the Senate, which I'll explain shortly, 
contains a number of, as I described, relatively 
technical procedural changes, including imposing civil 
and criminal penalties on employers who violate the law 
requiring wage payments for employees summoned to jury 
duty, changes some of the rules regarding the 
confidentiality of the identity of sexual assault 
victims to make it more restrictive, rather than less 
restrictive, establishes a uniform definition of 
"juvenile court records" so that that definition would 
apply to all of the various divisions and offices within 
the Judicial Branch. And there are quite a few. 

Conforms the protective order language in family 
violence cases with other changes that we have made in 
recent years to ensure that it is uniform and across the 
board. Changes some of the obligations for notification 
in the event of a bankruptcy during a foreclosure 
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matter. Changes the rules regarding the retention of 
records involved in capital felony cases. And directs 
Court Clerks to notify the Department of Environmental 
Protection of minor boating safety convictions rather 
than simply -- rather than requiring them to send an 
actual certified copy of that conviction. 

In addition, Mr. Speaker, this makes it clear that 
the Chief Court Administrator has the authority to 
establish policies and procedures with regard to parking 
areas located on property supervised and under the 
control of the Judicial Branch and makes it clear, 
because there are references to the branch as both the 
Judicial Department and the Judicial Branch, that 
whenever it refers to Judicial Branch it means Judicial 
Department because that is the terminology in our 
State's Constitution. 

Mr. Speaker, I think there's nothing revolutionary 
in this bill. However, the Senate did pass a number of 
amendments. I'd like to call them so that we can 
discuss them. 

Mr. Speaker, the Clerk has LCO No. 5604. I'd ask 
the Clerk read and I be permitted to summarize. This is 
Senate Amendment "A". 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Clerk, please call LCO 5604, previously designated 
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Senate Amendment "A". And the Representative has asked 
leave to summarize. 
THE CLERK: 

J j £ 2 _ _ c L l J ? 9 7 3 ' S e n a t e "A", offered by Senators 
McDonald and Fasano. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Excuse me. Clerk, please call LCO 5604, previously 
designated Senate Amendment "A". 
THE CLERK: 

Sorry about that. 
LCO No. 5604, Senate "A", offered by Senators 

Sullivan, Looney, et al. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. In essence, this amendment 
clarifies the effective dates of Section 14 in the 
underlying bill and repeals and adds two additional 
sections, one of which, Section 18, would repeal a 
statute 52-82. I just want to point out, Mr. Speaker, 
that if we follow the course recommended by the Senate 
and then adopt three additional amendments which will be 
offered, which have been discussed by all the parties 
involved, the only remaining language in the bill which 
would be voted on today would be Section 17 repealing 
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those two Statutes 53 — 54-123(b) and (c). 
So, in other words, Mr. Speaker, the change in the 

effective date and Section 18 would not remain in the 
final bill if, in fact, we adopt all the amendments that 
will be offered tonight. 

So, in essence, Mr. Speaker, what we're really 
talking about ultimately tonight, if all things go well, 
is the elimination of those two sections, 54-123(b) and 
(c), both of which require — enact advisory committees 
for both juvenile and adult defenders. That would 
repeal the statute calling for those advisory 
committees. And I think, in essence, Mr. Speaker, those 
committees don't actually serve any useful purpose and 
it's been recommended that we simply eliminate the 
statutory mandate. 

So I would urge adoption, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on adoption of Senate "A". Will 
you remark on Senate "A"? 

Representative Dillon. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Asking specifically, I 
guess, about the amendment before us, but to a certain 
extent the — actually -- if you don't mind, I think 
I'll withdraw and I'll speak on the bill itself. 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Thank you. 
Will you remark further on Senate "A"? Will you 

remark further on Senate "A"? If not, we'll try your 
minds. 

All those in favor signify by saying Aye. 
VOICES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Those opposed? 
The Ayes have it. Senate "A" is adopted. 
Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Mr. Speaker, the Clerk has LCO No. 5630, previously 

designated as Senate Amendment "B". I'd ask the Clerk 
call and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Clerk, please call LCO 5630, previously designated 
Senate Amendment "B". And the Representative has asked 
leave to summarize. 
THE CLERK: 

^LCO No. 5630, Senate "B", offered by Senator 
McDonald. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
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Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. As we understand it, this 
additional language only conforms the law with the 
actual current procedures inside the Housing Court. 
This makes it clear that the violations of the housing, 
building, electrical, plumbing, fire and sanitation code 
violations which are within the jurisdiction of the 
Housing Court include violations occurring in commercial 
properties. 

It is our understanding that that is already the 
procedure in the Housing Court and has been for some 
time. It's been indicated this would not in any way 
result in additional workload for the Housing Court. 
And as we do sometimes here, Mr. Speaker, we're 
conforming the law to the actual practice. 

And I urge adoption. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on adoption. Will you remark on 
Senate "B"? Will you remark on Senate "B"? If not, 
we'll try your minds. 

All those in favor signify by saying Aye? 
VOICES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
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Those opposed? 
The Ayes have it. Senate "B" is adopted. 
Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. The Clerk has LCO No. 

5973, previously designated as Senate Amendment "C". 
I'd ask that the Clerk call and I be allowed to 
summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Clerk, please call LCO 5973, previously designated 
Senate Amendment "C". And the Representative has asked 
leave to summarize. 
THE CLERK: 

LCO No. 5973, Senate "C", offered by Senators 
McDonald and Fasano. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This is a simple 
amendment. It strikes out Section 14 of the. underlying 
bill which related to circumstances under which actions 
can be withdrawn after a certain part in the civil 
proceedings. Section 14 and Section 18 both refer to 
this existing practice. The proposal was to change 
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that. This amendment would eliminate the change in 
Section 14. I intend — if this is successful, I intend 
to offer another amendment in a moment to repeal Section 
18 as well. So, therefore, we will not change the 
current practice with regard to Withdrawal of Actions. 
Apparently, this was contemplated and, after some 
discussion, it turned out this would have unintended 
consequences and, therefore, this suggestion has been 
withdrawn in effect and this amendment helps to deliver 
on that change in thinking in this regard. 

I urge adoption, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on adoption of Senate "C". Will 
you remark on Senate "C"? If not, we'll try your minds. 

All those in favor signify by saying Aye? 
VOICES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Those opposed? 
VOICES: 

No. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

_The Ayes have it. Senate "C" is adopted. 
Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 
Representative Lawlor. 
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REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Mr. Speaker, the Clerk has LCO No. 6158. I'd ask 

the Clerk call and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Clerk, please call LCO 6158, to be designated House 
"A". And the Representative has asked leave to 
summarize. 
THE CLERK: 

LCO No. 6158, House "A", offered by Representative 
Lawlor. 

| DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. As I indicated just a 

moment ago, this amendment simply eliminates Section 18 
in the underlying bill as amended by the Senate. It was 
thought at the time this would be a complement to the 
change in Section 14. Section 14 has already been taken 

• out of the bill. And this would conform the bill to the 
intent of the third Senate Amendment, Senate Amendment 
"C" . 

«:: I'd urge adoption. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

ij ̂  The question is on adoption of Senate "C". Will 
you remark on Senate "C"? .Will you remark on Senate 
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try your minds. 

All those in favor signify by saying Aye. 
VOICES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Those opposed? 
VOICES: 

No. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The Ayes have it. House "A" is adopted. 
Will you remark further on the bill as amended? 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. The Clerk has LCO 6611. 

I'd ask the Clerk call and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Clerk, please call LCO 6611, to be designated House 
"B". And the Representative has asked leave to 
summarize. 
THE CLERK: 

JjCO No. 6611, House "B", offered by Representative 
Lawlor. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 

355 00I»762 
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REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This amendment is more 

substantive than the earlier amendments and it does make 
a significant change in our State's law. It would 
require that whenever the Court or a Probate Court 
grants a change of name petition for a person over the 
age of 18 years that the fact of that change of name 
must be communicated to the Department of Public Safety. 

In addition, Mr. Speaker, this would also require 
any convicted sex offender who is obligated to register 
pursuant to our existing law notify the Department of 
Public Safety or his or her parole or probation officer 
in the event that they do petition for a change of a 
name and, in particular, when that change of name is 
granted. 

And, finally, Mr. Speaker, this requires the 
Commissioner of Public Safety to change the name in the 
registry or the Internet registry as the case might be 
in the event the name change is ordered by a Superior 
Court or by a Probate Court. 

Mr. Speaker, I think that the reason for this is 
self-evident. I would only point out that the 
distinction in age in terms of only persons over the age 
of 18 petitioning for a name change would be subjected 
to this. It's apparently because there's quite a volume 
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of name changes for persons under the age of 18. This 
would minimize the work. And apparently, as well, Mr. 
Speaker, it would serve any useful purpose to have name 
changes under the age of 18 be communicated because 
apparently they're not on the registry or the Internet. 

So, Mr. Speaker, I urge adoption. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on adoption of House "B". Will you 
remark on House "B"? Will you remark on House "B"? If 
not --

Representative Miner. 
REP. MINER: (66th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. If I could? Through you, 
a question to the proponent of the amendment? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Proceed, sir. 

With regard to the name change in Probate Court, 
I'm not sure that I understood you clearly. It's for 
individuals over the age of 18 that the Probate Court 
would be required to notify the Department of Public 
Safety? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 

REP. MINER: ( 6 6 t h ) 
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REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
I'm sorry, Mr. Speaker. I didn't -- I'm not sure I 

heard the whole question. But if it was would the 
Probate Court be required to notify the Department of 
Public Safety, the answer is yes. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Miner. 
REP. MINER: (66th) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. I'm not really sure why 
the Department of Public Safety would have a reason to 
know if a law-abiding citizen was interested in changing 
their name. Would this normally occur any other time? 
I'm not aware that the Department of Public Safety gets 
notified if people change their address or change 
anything else. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This is not very different 
-- there's a number of other procedures similar to this. 
For example, dealing with persons involuntarily 
committed because of mental illness, those names are 
communicated to the Department of Public Safety and --
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
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Excuse me, Representative Lawlor. He wants to know 
if you could possibly raise your level of your voice 
because he can't hear you? 

I'm legislating under problems here today, Mr. 
Speaker. My voice is -- this is the best I can do 
tonight. I'm joining --
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Okay. Go ahead. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

The distinguished Majority Leader and I have the 
same affliction for the evening. 

Mr. Speaker, presumably — well, first of all, this 
is all public information to start with. And, second of 
all, obviously, this — the intent of this is to ensure 
that persons don't escape coverage of the Sex Offender 
Registry by simply changing their legal name. So State 
Police would simply match the name changes against the 
Sex Offender Registry. Or presumably if people have a 
criminal conviction, it would be useful information for 
the State Police to be aware that a name change has 
taken place so they can update their criminal records. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. But it is public 
information generally. If the State Police wanted to 
get it, they could get it already. This is just a 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
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question of whether they need to be notified. 
Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER: ( 6 6 t h ) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And I thank the gentleman 
for his answer. So, if I understand you correctly, even 
if you're not on the Sex Offender List and you've had no 
prior record, the Probate Court would be required to 
notify the Department of Public Safety if any one of us 
wanted to change our name. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Yes. That is correct. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Miner. 
REP. MINER: (66th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And thank the gentleman 
for his answer. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative O'Neill. 
REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 

Yes. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. A question, if I 
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may, for the Chairman of the Judiciary Committee. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Proceed. 
REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 

Would this apply in cases involving name changes 
that are granted pursuant to a dissolution of marriage? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you. The answer 
is no. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative O'Neill. 
REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And a second question is 
since the information is going to be transmitted to the 
Commissioner of Public Safety, is there some repository 
where he now keeps information about people who have 
changed their names? Where are they going to record 
this? Or has that been contemplated? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I don't believe there's 
currently a registry of any type with regard to name 
changes. However, I do know that a variety of criminal 
conviction information contains aliases and also-known-
as designations. So I think what the Commissioner of 
Public Safety would do, which is what they already do 
when they know that somebody is using a new or different 
name, is they would simply make an indication on the 
criminal record that this person also is known by a 
different name. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative O'Neill. 
REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. So that whatever we're 
talking about here, he would just sort of add it to his 
already-large file of miscellaneous scraps of 
information of this nature. Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
Is that right? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I believe that -- I'm just 
guessing that's what would happen. The intent of this 
bill is to ensure that the actual Sex Offender Registry 
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which is on the Internet would contain the actual 
current name of the person involved. I think it's 
apparent that if one wanted to avoid having your name on 
the Internet if you were a convicted sex offender, one 
of the ways to do it might be to legally change your 
name. And it's intended to solve that particular 
problem. I'm not sure if that's a real problem or an 
anticipated problem. But that is what has given rise to 
this request. So that is the intent. But I'm -- it 
could be used for other legitimate law enforcement 
purposes as well. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative O'Neill. 
REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 

And one additional question that comes to mind. Ws 
this ever in the form of a bill that was either proposed 
or had a hearing or was part of a bill that had a 
hearing, anything like that? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. As far as I know, it was 
not. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL: (69th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Dillon. 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you, a question to 

the proponent of the amendment? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Proceed. 

Thank you. I'd like to follow up on the question 
posed by the Representative from Southbury concerning 
the question about whether or not the name change is 
pursuant to the dissolution of a marriage would be 
within the ambit of this particular language. I wonder, 
through you, if the proponent of the amendment could 
explain -- let's say if a marriage is dissolved in 1999 
and the female does not request restoration of her birth 
name at the time of the dissolution of the marriage, but 
let's say three or four years later does go to the court 
to request the name — that her birth name be restored, 
Mr. -- to the Chair of the Judiciary Committee, would 
they -- would that sort of name change be reported to 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 
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the Department of Public Safety? 
Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you. The bill 

refers to Section 52-11 of the General Statutes, 
Complaints for Change of Name. And that is not the 
statute under which name changes pursuant to dissolution 
of marriage are granted. That is a separate legal 
authority to do that. So we're only talking to name 
changes pursuant to 52-11 where persons come to the 
court asking for a change of name, which apparently is a 
separate statute from the dissolution of marriage 
statute or authority. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Dillon. 
REP. DILLON: (92nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you. And I'm just 
trying to understand this because I — I've heard this 
concept before, if I remember correctly. But I just 
needed to understand how the language works. It seems 
to me that if you request restoration at the time of the 
dissolution of a marriage, it may fall within a separate 
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.••ection of the statute. But if there's been some time 
that's elapsed between the dissolution of the marriage 
and your request for the restoration of the name, I 
wonder how that would be identified and whether or not, 
in fact, you might end up being reported to the 
Department of Public Safety. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. It's my understanding that 
if some time did pass and after the fact someone was 
petitioning the court for a name change pursuant to --
it would have to be pursuant to 52-11. And under those 
circumstances, it would be reported, should this become 
law. 

I'd just emphasis, Mr. Speaker, this is already 
public information. If the State Police wanted to, they 
could go in and get it all. This is simply to make it a 
lot easier for them to do that because as the changes 
are taking place, it would be reported to the State 
Police. But this is not confidential information. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Dillon. 
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REP. DILLON: (92nd) 
Through you, Mr. Speaker. I understand the point 

that's made. It's just that, you know, traditionally 
and especially some of the folks who traditionally have 
provided legal advice for individuals who didn't 
necessarily want to adopt the name of their intendeds 
when they became married have been told that as a matter 
of common law you may actually use a particular name for 
six months if no sort of fraud is intended. And I 
believe that it's important for us to understand whether 
or not an individual who in good faith is changing their 
name but may not even be telling anyone it's a 
restoration is going to end up as a potential sex 
offender. Is there a mechanism in place to identify --
to protect an individual in that circumstance? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I guess I don't understand 
the link between the change of name and the sex offender 
status. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Dillon. 
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REP. DILLON: (92nd) 
Thank you. And, Mr. Speaker, I wonder — I'd like 

to request a Roll Call on this amendment. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The request is for a Roll Call when the vote is 
taken. 

All those in favor of a Roll Call signify by saying 
Aye. 
VOICES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

When the vote is taken, it will be taken by a voice 
vote. 
REP. DILLON: (92nd) 

Thank you. And thank the gentleman for his 
answers. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Farr. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. It's my understanding that 
this was a request that started with the Department of 
Public Safety. The original amendment that was proposed 
was going to require the courts to check the sex 
offender list before granting a name change and then 
they would consider the ramifications of that name 

REP. FARR: 
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change and then report to the Public Safety Department 
if they did, in fact, grant a name change to somebody 
who is registered on the sex offender list. Apparently, 
the court system felt that that was burdensome on them. 
So they, instead, reversed the administrative process. 
And all this is going to do is presumably the courts, 
Superior Courts, will be electronically transmitting 
every week probably a list of name changes that have 
been granted and that Probate Courts will have some kind 
of system of administratively transmitting it as well to 
the State Police. And then the State Police will have 
to do the checking. 

But the — if they find somebody whose name has 
been changed, it will be reflected on the registry. 
That's all this is about. It's not some intent for the 
State Police to keep track of everybody's name change 
because, as Representative Lawlor has pointed out, 
that's already public information. It's just a way to 
try to administratively keep track of somebody if 
they've gone and changed their name. 

As far as Representative Dillon's questions about 
the need to get a legal name change, the law in 
Connecticut has long been clear. You don't have to go 
to court to get a name change. When someone gets 
married in Connecticut, they can continue to use their 
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maiden name. They can take their spouse's name. They 
can go back to their maiden name. You don't have to get 
an order to do that. 

But, frequently, bureaucrats like to see an order 
when you go to the Motor Vehicle Department. If you 
want to change your name on your driver's license, you 
usually have to bring them some kind of document. And 
so that's usually why people go and get legal name 
changes. 

But this is a relatively simple bill. Frankly, I 
think the courts could do it without passing any new 
language. But it's simply intended to be a statement on 
our part that we want to make sure that the sex offender 
list reflects the name that person is currently using. 
If they went ahead and got a name change, it wouldn't 
avoid any -- people knowing that they're on the Sex 
Offender List because they would then be listed with 
that new name change. 

I would support the amendment. Thank you. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Backer. 
REP. BACKER: (121st) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And just one quick 
question, through you, to the proponent of the 
amendment? 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Proceed. 

REP. BACKER: ( 1 2 1 s t ) 

And I would just ask Representative Lawlor that --
I think it's admirable to want to keep track of folks 
changing names. But what would the Department of Public 
Safety do with all the names that do not match the Sex 
Offenders List? If there's hundreds of names — I don't 
know how many name changes are done. What would they 
do? Would they catalog those? Would they just toss 
those? What would be the purpose of them having those 
names? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I think, presumably, they 

would compare the names they receive on a periodic basis 
from Probate Courts and Superior Courts to the names in 
their registry or, for that matter, in their existing 
criminal records. And if it turns out that someone who 
is either in the registry or has a record has changed 
their name, they would simply update the registry to 
indicate the new name. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
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Representative Backer. 
REP. BACKER: (121st) 

Mr. Speaker, I'm still not sure I'm clear. They 
would maintain all the names they received and 
periodically go back and -- they have the new name 
changes and they know what the old name was. What would 
they then be checking for periodically, if they had all 
that information to begin with? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Presumably, if there would 
be a motive to change your name to avoid the -- being 
listed on the registry, for example, that would happen 
after you were already on the registry. So, for the 
most part, I think the utility of this bill would be 
that they would just simply compare the name changes to 
people actually on the registry. However -- and I 
suppose if they felt like it, they could keep the stuff. 
They could gather it today and keep the stuff and just 
use it for whatever purpose they want because it is 
public information. I mean the newspapers could do the 
same thing, if they chose to. It's public information. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Backer. 
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REP. BACKER: (121st) 
Yes. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I'm trying to get at 

what happened to the names that didn't match up 
anywhere. And I suppose they could keep them. I 
suppose they could throw it away. But it seems like the 
original proposal made some sense. There's lots of 
public information out there about all of us. Just 
yesterday I watched someone here, for a fee, go On line 
and get your Social Security, where you work, what your 
neighbors do. There's a lot of information out there 
you can subscribe to get. There's public information. 
There's tons of information out there. It's shades of 
Admiral Poindexter's master computer with information on 
everybody in the world, all their legal activities, put 
in one place. 

And I would suggest that the original bill that 
Representative Farr spoke of is far more workable and 
seems to be less Big Brother-ish. Is that the court 
check the name. If the name is there, notify the 
Department of Public Safety. It seems to me that the 
Department of Public Safety, with its limited staff, 
limited resources and getting less money from us, has 
other things to do than keep large files on law-abiding 
citizens who want to change their name. So it would 
seem to me that we can provide for the Sex Offender List 
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without doing that. 
And, you know, we all can kind of scoff at it. But 

every time we move this information around, we run new 
risk. I mean if people want to change their name, they 
should be able to do it without law enforcement being 
informed if they haven't committed any crime. If they 
have committed a crime, let the court notify them, in 
which case they will not invade the list, as 
Representative is worried about. 

So, with that, Mr. Speaker, I'm going to vote 
against the amendment. I think it's unnecessary. I 
think what originally went before Judiciary is a far 
more workable and less onerous situation. There's lots 
of public information about you out there. And for 
about 25 cents, I can find out your Social Security and 
where you live. We just did something on identity 
theft. Maybe we should start thinking about the lists 
that governments keep on all of us and how they move it 
around. It just seems awful Big Brother-ish to me to be 
doing it in that fashion. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Kirkley-Bey. 
REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you, to the 
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(5th) 

proponent of the amendment. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Excuse me. 
Representative Lawlor? Representative Lawlor? 

Would you — 
Proceed. 

REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: 
Representative Lawlor, if there are four people 

with the same name, Joe Johnson, and a Joe Johnson 
changes his name to Peter Early, how would you know 
which Joe Johnson changed his name or whether that Joe 
Johnson was on the Register? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I believe 
100-percent sure -- that when you file a petition for 
change of name, among other things you allege your date 
of birth. And I assume that if there was a same name, 
they would compare the date of birth. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Kirkley-Bey. 
REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: (5L 

It would be great if you're not a twin or a 

(99th) 
but I'm not 

-th. 
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triplet. 
Mr. Speaker, through you, to Representative Lawlor. 

I think people who are concerned about the register and 
the list are not only concerned about the name of the 
individual, but where they live and whether or not 
they're in my neighborhood -- is there going to be any 
type of notification based on people who are on the 
register of sex offenders to different communities 
informing them Joe Jones who is now Peter Robey has also 
moved from Hartford to New Britain? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Under our procedures in 
Connecticut, unlike other states, there is no mandatory 
notification of neighbors. However, the Department of 
Probation and Parole have the authority, if they choose 
to take advantage of it, to notify neighbors for 
anybody, sex offenders, armed robbers, drug dealers, 
whatever. And so, presumably, that would be up to the 
Parole and Probation authorities to decide whether or 
not they should update neighbors if they've already 
notified them. But there's no obligation to do so under 
our existing law. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Kirkley-Bey. 

REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: (5th) 
Through you, Mr. Speaker, to Representative Lawlor. 

How many individuals who would do a name change do you 
really think would go in and ask for their name to be 
permanently changed, they wouldn't just use an alias? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99th) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. That's a good question. 
And I pointed out I'm not aware that this has actually 
happened. I think in an abundance of caution, the 
Department of Public Safety, the Attorney General and 
others have asked us to make this possible for the 
Probate Court and Superior Court to pass along this 
information. But I'm not aware that anyone's ever done 
it. 

I am, however, aware that in Willimantic a number 
of years back someone who was, in fact, on the Sex 
Offender Registry committed a rape and murder and it 
turned out that he was living at a different location 
under a different name. He didn't legally change it. 
He just used an alias. And so this does happen from 
time to time. 
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However, that type of activity would be prohibited 
under this bill the way it's written because under its 
language offenders are required to notify their 
probation or parole officers if they change their name. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Kirkley-Bey. 
REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: (5th) 

Thank you. Mr. Speaker, I just feel that there's 
information or process lacking in this bill. The people 
that we're dealing with are people who understand the 
system and the laws probably better than the lawyers who 
do the legal system and the law. And how to circumvent 
these things is something that they'd be very aware of. 

As we were entering into this debate, I could think 
of a couple of ways to beat the bill that's being 
proposed by Representative Lawlor as we speak. 

I agree with Representative Backer. I don't 
believe this is a good bill. It should have been done 
the other way around. I don't know what we're going to 
do with all this information. No one asked about -- I 
don't know how much information they're going to have to 
gather. 

But I would urge people not to support it. I don't 
see anything in this. 

House of Representatives 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Will you remark further on House "B"? 
Representative Mann. 

REP. AMANN: (118th) 
Mr. Speaker --

DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 
Representative Godfrey. 

REP. GODFREY: (110™) 
Allow me to be the Majority Leader's voice. He's 

having a little trouble. 
And I move this amendment and this bill be passed 

temporarily. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

The question is on this item being passed 
temporarily. Seeing no objection, this item is passed. 

Clerk, please call Calendar 544. 
THE CLERK: 

On Page 16, Calendar 544, Substitute for ..SB No., 
..691 ̂  An Act concerning notice of zoning decisions. 
Favorable report of the Committee on Judiciary. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER HYSLOP: 

Representative Godfrey. 
REP. GODFREY: (110™) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, ladies and _ 
gentlemen, we're about to vote on today's Consent 
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So we have two transcript notations. One, that 
Representative Serra inadvertently pushed the wrong 
button and also that he wanted to be recorded in the 
affirmative. 

Thank you, Representative Serra. 
Will the Clerk please return to the Call of the 

Calendar, Calendar number 506. 
CLERK: 

On page 12, Calendar 506, Substitute for S.B. 900^ 
AN ACT CONCERNIG COURT OPERATIONS AND TECHNICAL 
REVISIONS TO CERTAIN STATUTES PERTAINING TO THE JUDICIAL 
BRANCH, as amended by House Amendment Schedule "A". 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Labor and Public 
Employees. House "B" was designated on May 8th, May 28th, 
I'm sorry. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Michael Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99™) 

Good evening, Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Good evening, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99™) 

Madam Speaker, it's my understanding that Senate 
"A", "B", and "C" have been dealt with and House "A" and 
"B" — do I need to recall those? 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
They've all been -- House "B" is before us. You 

have to call the bill, though. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99™) 

Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Please proceed, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Madam Speaker, I would ask the Clerk to call LCO 
6611, previously designated House Amendment "B" and I be 
allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor, I believe you must recall 
the bill first and move acceptance and passage, which 
have not been done. Thank you, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's 
Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The question is on acceptance and passage, please 
proceed, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. It's my understanding 
that before us at the moment is an amendment. So I would 
ask the Clerk to call LCO 6611, previously designated 
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House Amendment "B" and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO number 6611, 
designated --
REP. BELDEN: (113™) 

Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Belden. 
REP. BELDEN: (113™) 

Madam Speaker, a point of parliamentary inquiry. I 
believe that the motion should have been, as currently 
amended by whatever the amendments were in order to be 
clear and the record to be concise. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Thank you, Representative Belden. Your point is 
well taken. Representative Lawlor, would you recall --
move acceptance and passage and specify how the 
amendments were accepted, "A", "B", and "C" from the 
Senate, as well as House "A". 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I believe during our 
previous consideration of this bill, Senate Amendments 
"A", "B", and "C" were adopted and then subsequent to 
that, House Amendment "A" was adopted and where we left 
off the last time, Madam Speaker, was House Amendment 
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"B" was before us and without objection, Madam Speaker, 
I'd like to call that amendment. 

So would the Clerk please call LCO 6611, previously 
designated as House Amendment "B" and may I be allowed 
to summarize, Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Would the Clerk please call LCO number 6611, 
designated -- previously designated House "B". 
CLERK: 

LCO number 6611, House "B" offered by 
Representative Lawlor. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I think members of the 
Chamber may recall the discussion on this amendment 
earlier. So, may I simply say this is a bad amendment 
and I would urge its -- I would ask. that it be 
withdrawn. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Is your request to withdraw the amendment, 
Representative Lawlor? Hearing no objection, the motion 
is to withdraw House designated Amendment "B". 

Without objection, so ordered. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 
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Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

The Clerk has LCO number 6923. I would ask the 
Clerk to call and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO number 6923, 
designated House "B" - "C". 
CLERK: 

LCO number 6923, House "C" offered by 
Representative Lawlor. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Madam Speaker, the withdrawn amendment attempted to 
accomplish the same goal as the amendment I'm suggesting 
now. However, the procedure is quite different. Madam 
Speaker, this amendment would require clerks -- the 
Superior Court clerks and the Probate Courts to, 
whenever they grant a change of name, pursuant to the 
relevant statutes, to determine whether or not that 
person is, in fact, at the moment listed on the sex 
offender registry, which is, as I'm sure we all are 
aware, available on the Internet. In the event that 
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they find that the person's name was listed on the 
Internet, the clerks would be required to forward that 
information regarding the name change to the Department 
of Public Safety. 

In addition, Madam Speaker, as was the case in the 
withdrawn amendment, this amendment requires the 
Commissioner of Public Safety to act appropriately once 
they receive that information and it requires an 
offender to notify either their parole or probation 
officer, if that's appropriate, with regard to an actual 
name change. 

Madam Speaker, I would urge adoption. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The question is on adoption of the amendment. 
Representative Farr. 
REP. FARR: (19™) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I too would urge adoption 
of the amendment. I think it more accurately reflects 
the intent of what we were trying to do the other night 
and I would think it would allay some of the fears that 
some people had in the Chamber. And I would urge 
adoption. 

Thank you. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will you remark on the amendment before us? Will 
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you remark on the amendment before us? 
If not, let me try your minds. All those in favor, 

please signify by saying aye. 
REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Those opposed, nay. The ayes have it, the amendment 
is adopted.__ 

Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? 
Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Madam Speaker, the Clerk has LCO number 6605. I 
would ask the Clerk to call and I be allowed to 
summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO number 6605, 
designated House "D". 
CLERK: 

LCO number 6605, House "D" offered by 
Representative Labriola. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. This amendment seeks to 
add a change to an existing statute with regard to who 
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is notified when an offender -- sorry, when a defendant 
does not appear in court, as required. If a defendant 
has been released on a surety bond, under the current 
procedure, the bail bonds-person, the bail bond agent is 
the person who is notified that the person did not 
appear. Instead, this amendment seeks to require the 
actual insurer, in other words, the company that 
provides the surety, to be notified rather than the 
bails bond agent themselves. 

Madam Speaker, I think it's no surprise to most of 
us in the Chamber that there's been a lot of concerns 
about the bail system and its credibility and whether or 
not it is helping to ensure the appearance of defendants 
in court. Part of the problem is that the companies that 
actually back up the bonds which are issued, are not 
aware that defendants are not appearing in court and 
this is felt and I agree with its intent, would help 
ensure that defendants who do not appear in court are 
successfully tracked down and returned to court more 
expeditiously. 

So with that in mind, Madam Speaker, I would urge 
adoption of this amendment. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The question is on adoption of the amendment. The 
question is on adoption of the amendment. Will you 
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remark further on this amendment? Will you remark 
further on this amendment? 

If not, let me try your minds. All those in favor, 
please signify by saying aye. 
REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Those opposed, nay. The ayes have it, the amendment 
is adopted. 

Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? 
Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? 

Representative Giegler. 
REP. GIEGLER: (138™) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. The Clerk has amendment 
LCO 6835. Would you please ask the Clerk to call and I 
be allowed to summarize? 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO number 6835, 
designated House "E". 
CLERK: 

LCO number 6835, House "E" offered by 
Representative Giegler. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Giegler. 
REP. GIEGLER: (138™) 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker. This amendment requires 
that the United States flag be displayed outside each 
courthouse of this State from sunrise to sunset of each 
day. 

In a recent meeting with the American Legion in 
Danbury, it came to my attention that the American flag 
was not being flown in front of the juvenile courthouse. 
When we researched the statutes, we found that the flags 
are on all state buildings, on armories, the State 
Office Building, the State Police buildings, State 
Library in Hartford, from sunrise to sunset. It also is 
flown on the State Capitol and the Legislative Office 
Building and flags in schoolrooms and schools. 

We would like to have this passed. We feel it is a 
judicial branch of government and it represents justice 
and the American flag should be flown. 

I move adoption. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The question is on adoption. The question is on 
adoption of the amendment before us? Will you remark? 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Madam Speaker, I certainly agree that all of our 
state buildings should have the United States flag 
flying in front of it whenever business is being 
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conducted. However, I just wanted to ask the proponent 
of the amendment, it appears to require that the flag be 
displayed each and every day and I was wondering if it 
was the intent of the proponent of the amendment to 
require the judicial branch to bring in personnel on 
weekends and holidays to raise the flag because it 
appears to require this each day. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Giegler. 
REP. GIEGLER: (138™) 

That was stated because it conformed to the present 
statutes for the other locations. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Lawlor. 
REP. LAWLOR: (99TH) 

Can't argue with that, Madam Speaker. I just was 
curious. Thank you. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will you remark further on the amendment before us? 
Will you remark further on the amendment before us? If 
not, let me try your minds. 

All those in favor, please signify by saying aye. 
REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
Those opposed, nay. The ayes have it, the amendment 

is adopted 
Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? 

Representative Chris Stone. 
REP. STONE: (9™) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. Good evening. The Clerk 
has an amendment, LCO number 6810. I ask that he call 
and I be allowed to summarize. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO number 6810, 
designated House "F". 
CLERK: 

LCO number 6810, House "F" offered by 
Representative Stone. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Chris Stone. 
REP. STONE: (9™) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. This amendment merely 
states what the law is presently in the State of 
Connecticut and it's really in furtherance of a debate 
we had I think it was earlier this week, perhaps the end 
of last week, regarding security for payments of child 
support and alimony. 

What this amendment says is that the court may 
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order a party to obtain life insurance as security, 
which is a common practice today in which courts do now 
under their general authority, general powers. However, 
the party upon whom the life insurance obligation would 
be imposed, does have the ability, by preponderance of 
evidence, to show that life insurance is not available, 
that he or she is unable to pay the cost, or that such 
party is uninsurable and I think this places the right 
burden on the party that is asked to provide the 
security, but it also gives them the opportunity to 

J show, for various reasons, that that life insurance f 

would not be available. 
I move adoption. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
The question is on adoption. Will you remark 

further on the amendment before us? 
Representative Farr. 

REP. FARR: (19™) 
Thank you, Madam Speaker. Through you to the 

proponent of the amendment. Am I correct in that this 
bill, in effect, says that the court shall not order the 
life insurance as security if there is, by preponderance 
of the evidence, an indication that the insurance is not 

i 
' available to such party, such party is unable to pay the 

cost or such party is uninsurable? Am I reading that 

gmh 
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correctly? 

Through you, Madam Speaker, to the proponent. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Stone. 
REP. STONE: (9™) 

Yes. Thank you, Madam Speaker. And I did have a 
conversation with Representative Farr about the 
language. I think his language and the language proposed 
in the amendment say the same thing. So the short answer 
to the question is yes. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Farr. 
REP. FARR: (19™) 

Thank you. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will you remark further on the amendment before us? 
Will you remark further on the amendment before us? If 
not, let me try your minds. 

All those in favor, please signify by saying aye. 
REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Those opposed, nay. The ayes have it, the amendment^ 
is adopted. 

gmh 
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Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? 
Will you remark further on the bill, as amended? If 
not, will staff and guests please come to the Well of 
the House and the machine will be opened. 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll 
call. Members to the Chamber. The House is voting by 
roll call. Members to the Chamber, please. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 
voted? Please check the machine to make sure your vote 
has been accurately cast. 

If so, the machine will be locked and the Clerk 
will take the tally. 

Representative Dyson, do you care to vote? 
Representative Giannaros, would you care to vote? Now, 
the machine will be locked. 

The Clerk will announce the tally. 
CLERK: 

S.B. 900, as amended by Senate Amendment Schedules 
"A", "B", and "C" and House Amendment Schedules "A", 
"C", "D", "E", and "F" 

CLERK: 

Total Number Voting 144 
Necessary for Passage 73 
Those voting Yea 144 
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Those voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not Voting 6 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
The bill, as amended is passed. 
Are there any announcements of points of personal 

privilege? 
Representative Marie Kirkley-Bey. 

REP. KIRKLEY-BEY: (5TH) 
Thank you, Madam Speaker. I would like to take the 

opportunity to introduce to the Chamber our retiring 
Registrar of Voters, who is still quite young in age, 
Tony Mein from Hartford and I hope that you give him a 
warm welcome of applause. He's just coming over from the 
Oak Club where he had a retirement party. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar number 303. 
CLERK: 

On page 4, Calendar 303, H.B. 5660, AN ACT 
CONCERNING PUBLIC ACCESS TO BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PLANS. 
Favorable Report of the Committee on Government 
Administration and Elections. 
DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative O'Rourke. 
REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I move acceptance of the 
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JUDGE DOUGLAS MINTZ: The ones, that I've dealt with, I 
think you're absolutely right. 

REP. LABRIOLA: And therefore you think that the program 
would dramatically decrease misuse of client funds 
and things of that nature? 

JUDGE DOUGLAS MINTZ: That is our hope and our goal, 
absolutely. 

REP. LABRIOLA: Well, I support the proposal 100% and I 
thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

JUDGE DOUGLAS MINTZ: ' Thank you, sir. 
REP. LAWLOR: Thank you. Are there other questions? If 

not, Attorney Fuller. 
DEBORAH FULLER: Good afternoon. My name is Deborah 

Fuller and I appear before you today to support 
S.B. 900, AN ACT CONCERNING COURT OPERATIONS AND 
TECHNICAL REVISIONS TO CERTAIN STATUTES PERTAINING 
TO THE JUDICIAL BRANCH. 
This bill contains several provisions. They 
include: clarifying that the Judicial Department is 
also known as the judicial branch; giving judges 
presiding over juvenile matters more flexibility in 
determining who may be in the courtroom; providing 
the branch with explicit authority to tow 
unauthorized vehicles; allowing the branch to 
notify DEP of certain boating convictions 
electronically rather than by certified mail - by a 
certified copy, I'm sorry; clarifying that certain 
juvenile records, such as juvenile detention 
records are confidential; repealing statutory 
provisions regarding withdrawal of actions so that 
the rules of the court may govern; and providing 
for Department of Labor enforcement of current 
statutes requiring compensation of jurors. 
In addition, the bill contains provisions that are 
required to conform existing law to legislation 
enacted last year. There are about three or four 
sections that I will consider pretty technical. 
I've also attached to my testimony a copy of a 
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proposed amendment for the committee's 
consideration. In addition to correcting some of 
the drafting of the bill, it would add two. 
substantive sections to the bill. 
The first would make language that was enacted last 
year regarding criminal records retention workable 
by allowing records in capital felony cases to be 
destroyed 75 years after conviction, rather than 25 
years after the defendant's death, since we don't 
know when the defendant might die or does die. 
We've discussed this change with the Office of the 
Chief Public Defender. It was their bill last year. 
And they do not have a problem with it. 
The second provision adds language to legislation 
enacted last year in order to ensure that the 
Superior Court Clerk's Office, where a foreclosure 
action is pending, receives notice of a bankruptcy 
filing. 
Finally, I would like to request a change in the 
effective dates of the bill and that Section 12 and 
the repeal of Section 52-82 be effective on January 
1, 2004. Both of those have to do with withdrawal 
of actions and the rules go into effect on January 
1st of each year. 
So, I would just like to conclude by urging the 
committee to act favorably on the bill. Thank you. 

REP. LAWLOR: Thank you. Are there questions? 
Representative Farr. 

REP. FARR: Just one quick question. The consequences of 
the failure to comply with Section (b) with the new 
bankruptcy. This is under Section -- your number 
six in the new language - your new language. It 
says, "a copy of the bankruptcy petition was filed 
-- shall be filed with the Clerk of the Court where 
the matter is pending." 

I'm not sure what the consequences of not doing 
that. 

DEBORAH FULLER: I don't know that there are any real 
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consequences because the stay is by operation of 
law. 

REP. FARR: Federal law. 
DEBORAH FULLER: So it would not effect the stay. We 

would just like to basically try to be informed of 
the stay. But I'm not sure - I don't think it has 
any effect on the bankruptcy - on the stay of the 
foreclosure action, I'm sorry. We struggled with 
that one, but it would be -- we would prefer to get 
the notice and do you think that we need to address 
the consequences? 

REP. FARR: No, I just didn't -- I was asking you that. 
I also -- often times these are things that are 
faxed to people. The traditional pattern on 
bankruptcies is that the day before the sale, you 
fax the copy of the Stay. Does this mean that the 
Clerk's Office would be accepting faxes of this, as 
well? 

DEBORAH FULLER: Well, we accept fax filings. So I 
presume so, as well as we're well down the road to 
electronic filings. So I don't -- I think it 
should be accepted that way. 

REP. FARR: Okay. 
REP. LAWLOR: Are there other questions? Representative 

Stone. 
REP. STONE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Attorney Fuller, 

just on that last point from Representative Farr. 
You accept fax filings on some things, but not all 
things. Would there be a need for any other change 
in either the statute or the court rules that would 
provide for a fax filing of the notice that you're 
suggesting? 

DEBORAH FULLER: I'm not certain, but we'll look into it 
and I think that -- I know that because of the way 
that works and there often are fax filings and 
something like that, we would make sure that it 
would be accepted and we will -- I believe we can 
ensure that. 
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REP. STONE: Thank you. 
REP. LAWLOR: Are there other questions? If not, then 

thanks very much, both of you. 
DEBORAH FULLER: Thank you. 
JUDGE DOUGLAS MINTZ: Thank you. 
REP. LAWLOR: Next is Attorney Jim Papillo, the State 

Victim Advocate and I understand he's going to be 
accompanied by someone who is also signed up on the 
public portion. 

JAMES PAPILLO:, Good afternoon, Senator McDonald, 
Representative Lawlor, and members of the Judiciary 
Committee. 
For the record, my name is James Papillo. I'm the 
Victim Advocate for the State of Connecticut and I 
thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony 
concerning raised S.B. 900. 
With me is Mr. Ken Chapman who is from the 
Fairfield area and is the father of a victim of a 
minor -- is the father of a minor victim of a 
serious felony and he would like to address the 
committee dn the same issue. 
Section 7 of this particular raised bill proposes 
amendment Connecticut General Statutes 46b~122 to 
provide greater discretion to Superior Court judges 
presiding over juvenile delinquency matters with 
respect to allowing individuals whose presence, in 
the court's opinion, is not necessary. 
This would enhance or increase the amount of 
discretion that judges have in terms of allowing 
such individuals into the courtroom during juvenile 
court proceedings. 
After discussing this proposal with a 
representative of the judicial branch, I have no 
objection to that amendment. I would, however, 
respectfully request that the Legislature consider 
a further amendment to the same statute. 
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Connecticut General Statutes 46b-122 ostensibly 
provides a further exception to the exclusionary 
rule in juvenile court proceedings that is directly 
applicable to victims of crime. 
Specifically, pursuant to that statute, crime 
victims are allowed to attend juvenile court 
proceedings unless the judge specifically orders 
otherwise. The problem is that although the 
language appears to provide, by default, an open 
door policy with respect to crimes victims 
attending juvenile court proceedings, that statute 
is frequently cited by judges as providing 
unfettered discretion and is used as the legal 
basis for keeping victims out of the courtroom 
without making any specific order or providing any 
.basis on the record for excluding victims. 
Because juvenile proceedings are closed to the 
public, in most cases, crime victims are victims of 
crimes committed by juveniles, are unable to ever 
enter the courtroom to make a formal request to 
attend and observe the proceedings or attempt to 
assert any other rights that they have. Often the 
request to attend is made directly to the 
prosecutor, court based victim advocate, or 
probation officer and that individual then informs 
the victim that the judge, who has a blanket policy 
often, will not allow victims into the courtroom. 
Judges expressly invoke 46b-122 to exclude victims 
from the courtroom only when somehow challenged by 
the victim or someone on behalf of the victim 
during the courtroom proceeding. 
Thus, in most cases where there's no one willing or 
able to assert the victim's rights on the record, 
victims are afforded no opportunity to make a 
formal request to attend directly to the court and 
no record can be made to preserve a claim that a 
crime victim's right to attend or any other right 
has been violated. 
The exclusion of crime victims in juvenile 
proceedings occurs despite a clear judicial branch 
policy which is expressed in formal written notices 
that are sent to victims of crime being prosecuted 
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in juvenile courts. That notice, in fact, 
encourages victims to come to court to attend and 
to observe court proceedings. 
In addition, in some jurisdictions, probation 
officers send out, via mail, a notice of court date 
proceedings and often, in that notice, there is 
language such as "as the victim in this case, you 
have the right to be present in court for the 
case." The problem is victims come to court and 
then they have the door basically slammed in their 
face and they are not allowed into the courtroom. 
Despite such a policy in language, victims of 
juvenile crime are often precluded from attending 
court proceedings. 
It is my position that the Victims Right Amendment 
to our State Constitution applies equally to 
juvenile court proceedings. It seems illogical to 
contend that the overwhelming concern for the 
rights of crime victims, expressed in heartfelt 
detail during the debates over the adoption of 
Article 1st, Section 8b, would disappear if the 
victim happens to have been victimized by a 
juvenile as opposed to an adult. The important 
issues to our state legislators and to the drafters 
of Section 8b was not the age of the defendant, but 
rather the legal and moral comparative that all 
victims of crime be treated with dignity and 
respect by the justice system. 
In short, a victim of crime is no less a victim 
simply because the victimizer happens to be a 
juvenile. 
Furthermore, the contemporaneous overhaul of the 
juvenile justice system, pursuant to Public Act 95-
225 back in 1995, indicates that the Legislature 
intended all criminal prosecutions to encompass 
juvenile delinquency proceedings. The cumulative 
affect of these reforms was to blur most of the 
significant distinctions between adult criminal 
cases and juvenile delinquency proceedings. 

Now granted, there are some differences and it is 
my opinion that those differences, some of them 
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should be respected and judges, certainly in 
criminal and delinquency proceedings, should have 
some.discretion to exclude victims in appropriate 
circumstances. 
I've submitted language, proposed language that I 
think would do the trick and I would ask that the 
Legislature consider -- that this committee 
consider that proposal as well as the 
recommendation to address the problem for crime 
victims. 

REP. LAWLOR: So, just to understand you correctly. Your 
proposal is that we further amend this statute to 
require a judge to make specific findings as to why 
a victim should be excluded and provide the 
opportunity to at least make the case to the judge, 
is that it? 

JAMES PAPILLO: Correct. I think the judge should 
consider the issue after hearing from the victim 
and then whatever specific finding is made, ought 
to be clearly articulated on the record. 

REP. LAWLOR: And if I recall correctly, when we did the 
Juvenile Justice law overhaul -- I think it was 
1995, one of the thoughts that went into it was 
that certainly in more than a few cases, the 
"victim" is just a rival gang member, for example, 
and theoretically that could cause some problems in 
the courtroom and that it was to deal with that 
unusual situation that discretion was given to the 
judge to exclude them. 
So if, in fact, it turns out there's a blanket 
policy that a particular judge has, I think that's 
clearly not consistent with the intent of the law 
that was written in 1995. 

JAMES PAPILLO: And I would like to emphasize that 
around the State there are some judges who claim to 
have a blanket policy excluding victims, but there 
are many other judges who have a basic open door 
policy, invite the victims in and give them an 
opportunity to speak over and beyond the 
dispositional phase, which is required by law. 
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So, one of the problems is that it shouldn't --
your rights as a crime victim shouldn't -- the 
honoring and respecting of those rights shouldn't 
vary as a function of where in the State the case 
is being prosecuted. We need to have a consistent 
policy across the State. 

REP. LAWLOR: Mr. Chapman, did you want to --
KEN CHAPMAN: Good afternoon, Senator McDonald, 

Representative Lawlor, and members of the Judiciary 
Committee. 
I am the father of a very young child who was the J M o o 
victim of.a heinous physical crime, a felony. 
Unfortunately, the perpetrator of the crime was a 
15 year old boy and the case was assigned to the 
juvenile court system. My family soon discovered 
that in the juvenile system, the rights of the 
victim are all but ignored in the favor of secrecy 
for the perpetrator. 
On two occasions, my wife and I made written 
requests to attend the juvenile court proceedings 
to represent the interest of our child and our 
family. On both occasions, our request was granted 
and we were given prior written approval from the 
court to attend. However, even with this written 
approval, when we arrived at the courthouse, we 
were twice denied access to the courtroom and the 
proceedings. 
We were made to stand in the hall and wait. On the 
second of these occasions, when the case was 
called, the perpetrator and his parents were led 
into the courtroom. When my wife and I tried to 
follow, the door to the court was literally slammed 
in our face and the door was held closed by a 
deputy of the court. 
On both occasions, we were excluded from the 
courtroom and the proceedings without cause, 
explanation, or a prior hearing. 
Unless you have been there yourself, you cannot 
truly understand the importance of allowing victims 
of serious crimes access to the court. Permitting 
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access allows the victims to have a voice in the 
justice system and allows for closure. 
Otherwise, the system, the justice system is unjust 
and you have a nameless, faceless victim with no 
representation. 
Ultimately, the case has had a satisfactory ending, 
just this morning, but only with the help of the 
Office of the Victim Advocate. After Jim Papillo 
and the Office of the Victim Advocate intervened, 
we were finally granted access to the court. Having 
access to the court had a very positive affect on 
the outcome of the case, primarily because we had 
access to. information that would we otherwise would 
not have had. 
While we understand that barring victims and their 
families from the courtroom in specific 
circumstances, it is not reasonable for a judge to 
simply have a standing order in their courtroom 
that excludes victims from the court proceedings as 
policy, particularly without giving victims the 
right to a hearing on the matter. 
To help all families and victims, particularly in 
the juvenile system, I implore you to support the 
amendment proposed by Jim Papillo and the Office of 
the Victim Advocate. 
Thank you. 

REP. LAWLOR: Thanks, Mr. Chapman. Just out of 
curiosity, which court was this all going on in? 

KEN CHAPMAN: This was in Danbury Juvenile Court. 
REP. LAWLOR: Okay. And I think you're probably aware 

now that it would seem the law is actually on your 
side and it's just that some of the judges and 
perhaps even some of the prosecutors haven't quite 
gotten the message yet, but perhaps by 
strengthening the law a little bit, we can make 
sure what happened to you doesn't happen to other 
folks. 

KEN CHAPMAN: Thank you. 
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REP. LAWLOR:. And by the way, did you, prior to the 
other person getting arrested, did you know the 
identity of the person who was charged in this 
case, the juvenile who was charged? Did you know 
that ahead of time? 

KEN CHAPMAN: Yes, I did. 
REP. LAWLOR: So it wasn't a question of keeping the 

person's identity confidential from you because you 
already knew who the person was, right? 

KEN CHAPMAN: Right. I already -- we already knew. 
REP. LAWLOR: Because the only reason I say it is one of 

the main reasons for the rule keeping juvenile 
proceedings confidential is to protect the identity 
of the defendant, so to speak, and since you 
already knew who that person was, and you pretty 
much knew all the facts and circumstances of the 
case, it's not really logical to exclude you any 
further. 

KEN CHAPMAN: In this particular case, we reported it. 
So we knew who it was and we knew the circumstances 
of the case. 

REP. LAWLOR: Thank you. Are there other questions? 
Representative Berger. 

REP. BERGER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Hi, James. How 
are you doing? 

JAMES PAPILLO: Good. How are you? 
REP. BERGER: I guess, one for information here, how is 

your department holding up during the present 
budget situation? 

JAMES PAPILLO: Well, we're holding up. I mean, we did 
take a hit. We did lose one employee. We were an 
office of four. Three of us doing the substantive 
aspects of the work and one secretary. We're down 
to two of us, myself and Merrit LaJoy. We did lose 
one employee to the layoff. 

REP. BERGER: What is that employee involved? 
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JAMES PAPILLO: His position title was Principal 
Attorney. So he was very significantly involved in 
some of the legal work and the investigations that 
our office was involved in. 

REP. BERGER: We probably will be taking that up in 
Finance, but I wanted to take this opportunity to 
get your input on that. 
On the bill, as is presented before us today and 
that you're testifying for, maybe I just need a 
couple of points of clarification and maybe some 
knowledge and legislative intent of S.B. 900. 
When a person would go into a judicial courthouse, 
and I don't know if this bill addresses that, I 
can't see the specific language on that there. But 
is there some process within the judicial court 
system thait- this bill would address of possibly a 
future bill would address in dealing with the 
knowledge brought out to that person who is a 
victim and the availability of different rules and 
regulations that would be afforded that victim when 
they walk into the courthouse? 
Is there some structure there we need to improve on 
or is within this bill or a future bill? 

JAMES PAPILLO: We have proposed additional legislation 
to get at that very issue and the basis of it is 
that we'd like to see, in each criminal courthouse 
in the State, some designated area in the court, 
centrally located, that we can call the Victims' 
Assistance Center or something else, if you like. 
But basically it's an unmanned area where the 
marshals and others in the court system could 
direct victims who come to court. And it's 
unmanned, but they would be able to get information 
from the various state agencies and private 
entities that provide direct services to crime 
victims. 

I'm envisioning and I would like to see a short 
handbook developed. I'd like to be involved in that 
along with the Office of Victim Services that would 
help educate victims as to how the system works, 
what their specific rights are, and how best to 
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exercise.those rights. I think that combination 
would go a long way towards addressing very 
significant issues for crime victims and that is 
receiving notice of rights, receiving information 
about how the system works, and that's true even at 
court sites where there are court based victim 
advocates because where you have court based victim 
advocates, you have maybe one and the caseload is 
tremendous. So they're not going to be able to give 
the kind of attention to each victim, to each case, 
that we would like to see. 
So if there is a place that's designated, clearly 
marked, a foothold for victims at the court site, I 
think it sends a message that victims are welcome. 
And at the same time, helps them get educated and 
informs them of their rights and how to exercise 
those rights. I think that would be a tremendous 
help towards seeing that the rights of victims have 
in our state are honored and respected. 

REP. BERGER: But also it appears that there needs to be 
some form of a learning curve here, even dealing 
with the judges and prosecutors and the 
availability and the importance for the victims, 
which we, as legislators, have already legislated 
and the Chairman brought out, which was a very good 
point, that there are laws and rulings in the books 
that we have done through legislation that are not 
enforced to the benefit of the victim and the 
victim's rights and that's unfortunate. 

But also on clarification, aren't there presently 
in some courthouses in the State, a person that is 
there that would be able to handle, physically in 
the courthouse, that would be a victim advocate? 
Not in every courthouse, right? 

JAMES PAPILLO: That's correct. I mean, another piece 
of legislation, another recommendation that we're 
making is that the -- if you look at the statutory 
job description for those advocates, their job is 
to basically handhold the victim, help educate them 
as to how the system works. If they are eligible 
for victim compensation, help them fill out the 
paperwork. If the victim wants to make a victim 
impact statement, help the victim in that regard. 



18 
gmh JUDICIARY COMMITTEE March 3, 2 003 001671* 

Draft the victim impact statement, that kind of 
thing. 
That, although I think it's a stretch, could be 
considered some form of advocacy. That is not the 
kind of advocacy that victims coming to the court 
expect. So in many cases, I think we set up a false 
expectation that the Victim Advocate is there and 
is going to help advocate for the rights that 
victims have. While sometimes that happens in some 
courts, but it does not always happen. In many 
cases, victims arrive and they're sitting in the 
courtroom all by themselves. The Victim Advocate is 
doing something else, not even in the courtroom, 
and sometimes the victim never gets an opportunity 
to exercise their right because no one is there --
you know, the victim is coming to court feeling 
intimidated and not comfortable and standing up and 
saying, "Your Honor, I'm here, I wish to address 
the court." We need to have -- the recommendation 
is to give those court based advocates the 
authority to do exactly that, and that is to 
advocate, not be lawyers, but simply be able to 
stand up and say, "Your Honor, the victim is 
present in the courtroom and wishes to be heard." 
If we had that going, I think that would be a 
tremendous help to seeing that victims' right are 
being honored and respected and enforced uniformly 
throughout the State. 

REP. BERGER: It just seems to make common sense, 
wouldn't you say? 
Have you addressed a price tag on that? And not to 
put any -- not to say that a victim's rights --
there should be a price placed on that, which I 
don't think is appropriate either, but given the 
state of the budget constraints, if we get involved 
and go down this road, either in this or in future 
legislation, has there been some number that you 
extrapolated out that would be able to determine 
what the expense of something like that would be? 

JAMES PAPILLO: Two things. One is we're working on one 
piece of that and we could come in and ask and I 
think we ought to, for the State to hire a cadre of 
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court based advocates because the ones that exist 
are overworked. Instead, I think the Victims' 
Assistance Center's that's unmanned that simply 
provides information is an expensive way. I'm not 
sure it would cost much at all. It's basically 
designating an area. The brochures already exist 
statewide from the various agencies. There maybe 
some costs in developing a handbook and we're 
looking into that to see what it might cost. 
And giving the authority to the court based 
advocates to truly advocate, I don't think has a 
price tag on it. I mean, I think it's -- that's a 
cost effect way of seeing that victims' rights are 
being enforced, I would say because of the 
handbook, minimal cost and I'm going to talk to 
DOC, the Department of Correction because they've 
been helpful to us before, to see what they can do 
in terms of helping us out to keep the cost 
minimal, if anything at all. 

REP. BERGER: I look forward to working with you on 
that. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

JAMES PAPILLO: Thank you. 
SEN. MCDONALD: Thank you. Any other questions? Thank 

you very much. 
JAMES PAPILLO 
SEN. MCDONALD 

Panaroni 
REP. PANARONI 
MEN. MCDONALD 
REP. PANARONI 

Thank you. 
The next speaker is Representative 

Good afternoon. 
Good afternoon. 
For the record, my name is Peter 

Panaroni. I'm the State Representative from the 
Town of Branford and with me here today is Colin 
Gershon whose the President of the Board of 
Trustees for the James Blackstone Memorial Library 
in Branford and we're here to discuss H.B. 6130. 

Mr. Gershon has a prepared statement that he'd like 
to read. I'm sure that you all a copy of it. So if 
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SEN. MCDONALD:. My understanding is that the only way it 
could be used as a defense to a charge of criminal 
conduct would be that it was cultivated 
individually by the patient, him or herself and I 
think Representative Abrams is going to educate me. 

REP. ABRAMS: If you will allow me to clarify. 
SEN. MCDONALD: Please. 
REP. ABRAMS: There also is a one caregiver per patient 

allowance. So if the patient is not capable of 
doing it, one caregiver may do it for only one 
patient so we don't get into the collecting 
problem. So it's one to one. 

DR. ALVIN NOVICK: So that would be a personal 
caregiver, not a hospice staff person. I can't 
speak for hospice staff people, but I don't think 
they would want to have that responsibility. It 
would be the spouse or the child or the parent or 
whatever. 

SEN. MCDONALD: Because at some point, at least in my 
limited experience, there is a movement into 
frankly quite stronger medications, Morphine or 
whatever to ease pain. 

DR. ALVIN NOVICK: In most cases, yes. 
SEN. MCDONALD: Okay. Thank you. Other questions for 

Mr. Smith? Thank you very much. 
The next person to speak is Gail Burns-Smith, 
followed by Raphie Podolsky and then Houston Lowry. 

GAIL BURNS-SMITH: Good afternoon, Senator McDonald. 
SEN. MCDONALD: Good afternoon. 
GAIL BURNS-SMITH: Members of the committee, my name is 

Gail Burns-Smith. I'm the Executive Director of 
Connecticut Sexual Assault Crisis Services. 
I'm actually here today to raise some concerns that 
we have about raised S.B. 900, AN ACT CONCERNING 
COURT OPERATIONS AND TECHNICAL REVISIONS TO CERTAIN 
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STATUTES PERTAINING TO THE JUDICIAL BRANCH. 
I just wanted to bring some of our concerns to you. 
First, in Section 7, which addresses the persons 
who may be in attendance in juvenile matters. We're 
very concerned that the language here is not broad 
enough to make clear that victim advocates, under 
contract with the judicial branch, as opposed to 
being appointed by the court, are among the persons 
who should be allowed to remain in the courtroom, 
absent of a specific order from the judge. 
We would ask that the committee insert language in 
line 200 which would include victim advocates under 
contract with the judicial branch in that section. 
In Section 8, which deals with the confidentiality 
of records in juvenile proceedings. We would also 
request that the language clearly provide that 
victim advocates again who are under contract with 
the judicial branch be included among those persons 
who have access to records in cases in juvenile 
matters. 
We read that the current 46b-124 already allows for 
access to those records by a victim advocate, 
particularly if they're involved with providing 
services in conjunction with juvenile sex offender 
treatment providers under a contract with the 
branch. However, we have been advised by at least 
one judge that the judicial branch's policy with 
regard to information sharing precludes providing 
the victim's name to this victim advocate. That 
actually has impeded on our ability to do our work 
and upon our contract and I think more importantly 
for this committee, what it also does is that it 
really precludes the victim's right to exercise his 
or her constitutionally protected victims' rights 
if they are not given information about what those 
rights are and allowed to appear before the court. 
We know that victims now are sometimes contacted by 
probation officers or by GAL's. However, what we 
have learned in our experience is that those 
individuals do not usually know about one, that 
there are constitutional rights for victims and 
two, if they do know, they do not pass that 
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information to those victims. We're very concerned 
about this and we believe that it is absolutely 
critically important that victims have that 
information, have access to a victim advocate so 
that they can exercise those rights. 
Finally, in the last section there are proposed 
changes to Section 54-86e in Section 14 of this 
bill. This is sort of very interesting because this 
language has been around since 1981, although there 
have been some mild changes made -- legislative 
changes made and I think this question about 
whether or not the victim's name and address can be 
given to victim advocates and to other court 
personnel has never arisen in 22 years. 
Interestingly now, this has come up as an issue and 
the judicial branch is trying to fix it. I spoke 
with Deb Fuller just as I. was coming in today to 
the public hearing and she tells me that this fix 
that is in the proposed bill will not do what they 
want it to do. 
So, as this committee moves forward with the 
judicial branch, we'd like to offer our assistance 
and I'm more than happy to work with all of you as 
we try to make sure that one, we keep the kind of 
confidentiality we need to have for victim's name 
and address and two, make sure that people who are 
doing their job get the information that they need 
so that victims can, indeed, get the information 
that they want and need. 

Thank you very much. I'm happy to answer any 
questions or clarify any questions you may have. 

SEN. MCDONALD: Thank you. Any questions? 
Representative Lawlor. 

REP. LAWLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We talked earlier 
on about a report or some type of findings or 
whatever those are going to be made by the judicial 
branch with regard to this problem. I guess it was 
in Windham. Is that where it was? 

GAIL BURNS-SMITH: That's correct. 
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REP. LAWLOR: Did anything ever come of that? 
GAIL BURNS-SMITH:. Yes. We have not yet seen it in 

writing. We have been told verbally by the 
judicial branch that Judge Mack, who is the 
Administrative Judge for Juvenile Court has made a 
determination that the victim advocate cannot get 
the name and address of the victim and make a 
contact with that victim because of the 
confidentiality of juvenile records. 

REP. LAWLOR: Does that procedure, does that take place 
elsewhere without any kind of problem or is it just 
an isolated problem? 

GAIL BURNS-SMITH: This is the first time it has come up 
for us in the juvenile area. We understand that, 
indeed, in the Hartford juvenile court, for 
instance, the court based victim advocate there, as 
you may or may not know, there are not victim 
advocates in all of the juvenile court areas, but 
that that victim advocate there does get that 
information and it has not been an issue. I think 
this is --

REP. LAWLOR: Is that victim advocate employed by --
GAIL BURNS-SMITH: The judicial branch. 
REP. LAWLOR: Directly. So the distinction here is that 

you guys are sort of contractors hired by the 
Department or whatever? 

GAIL BURNS-SMITH: That's correct. 
REP. LAWLOR: Okay. 
GAIL BURNS-SMITH: So that seems to be part of the 

problem and, however, it's interesting that there 
are policies that currently judicial has put out 
that we think actually provide us with that 
opportunity to do that and I think this would 
really just clarify if you would put that kind of 
language in there. 

REP. LAWLOR: Okay. 
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GAIL BURNS-SMITH: Anything else? 
SEN. MCDONALD: Thank you. Other questions? Thank you 

very much. 
GAIL BURNS-SMITH: Thank you very much. 
SEN. MCDONALD: The next speaker is Raphie Podolsky, 

followed by Houston Lowry, and then Bonnie Stewart, 
who I believe is our final speaker. 

RAPHAEL PODOLSKY: My name is Raphael Podolsky. I'm a 
lawyer with the Legal Assistance Resource Center in 
Hartford. 
I'm here speaking in regard to S.B. 900 which is 
the court operations bill. ' 
The bill, as a whole, makes a number of minor 
changes in judicial branch procedures, but the 
reason I'm here to testify is actually on behalf of 
the Citizens Advisory Council for Housing Matters 
which has made -- which has requested a change in 
46a-68 which fits into this bill. 
So what I'm really doing is testifying to ask you 
to add a section to the bill. It's my understanding 
-- it's in my written testimony and I'll explain 
it. 
It's my understanding that the judicial branch did 
not have any problem with you're adding the section 
to the bill. What it effects is the definition of 
housing matters in Section 47a-68. And what it does 
is it clarifies one aspect of the definition. 
Under the existing definition, the housing matters 
includes, and therefore the housing court 
prosecutors would handle all violations of state or 
municipal -- specified state or municipal codes. 
And then there's a catch all phrase that says, "or 
of any other ordinance -- statute, ordinance or 
regulation concerning the health, safety, or 
welfare of any occupant of any housing." 

That last catch all phrase about any housing, it's 
always been our belief that that applies to the 
catch all statutes, but not to the underlying 
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codes. In. other words, if it's an electrical code 
violation, it doesn't matter whether it's housing 
or commercial, there's jurisdiction in the housing 
prosecutors to prosecute. 
And that's not unusual in the housing court because 
all evictions are in the housing court, whether 
they're commercial or residential, it doesn't make 
any difference. 
So the word "housing" in the name is really not 
defining as to what the jurisdiction of the court 
is. 
Apparently there has been some uncertainty in 
(inaudible) whether that is sufficiently clear. And 
it was actually suggested to us by the State's 
Attorneys that it would be helpful to clarify that 
language. 
I would ask that you use this bill as a vehicle to 
do that. 
The housing prosecutors are the State's specialist 
in prosecuting code violations. That's what they 
do, is prosecute code violations. So as a matter of 
policy, I would think you would want commercial 
code violations there anyway, but it fits in with 
what they do as housing court prosecutors and it 
fits in with the general caseload of the housing 
courts. 
We're not talking a large number of cases, in any 
event. So I would urge you just to make that change 
in the bill. That's really the reason I'm here. 
Thank you. That's actually all I'm here testifying 
on. 

SEN. MCDONALD: Thank you. Any questions? Thank you 
very much. 

RAPHAEL PODOLSKY: It should not be a controversial 
change, in my opinion. Thank you. 

SEN. MCDONALD: Famous last words. Thank you. 
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Good Afternoon Senator McDonald, Representative Lawlor and members of the 
Judiciary Committee. For the record my name is James Papillo and I am the Victim 
Advocate for the State of Connecticut. Thank you for the opportunity to provide 
testimony concerning: 

Raised Senate Bill No. 900, An Act Concerning Court Operations and Technical 
Revisions to Certain Statutes Pertaining to the Judicial Branch. 

Section 7 of this raised bill proposes amending Connecticut General Statutes 
(C.G.S.) § 46b-122 to provide greater discretion to Superior Court judges presiding over 
juvenile delinquency matters with respect to allowing individuals "whose presence is, in 
the court's opinion, not necessary..." into the courtroom during juvenile court 
proceedings. (See, line #195 where "shall" exclude is changed to "may" exclude).. After 
discussing this proposal with a representative of the Judicial Branch, I have no objection 
to the amendment. 

I would, however, respectfully request that the legislature consider a further 
amendment to this same statute. C.G.S. § 46b-122 ostensibly provides a further 
exception to the exclusionary rule in juvenile court proceedings that is applicable to 
crime victims. Specifically, pursuant to C.G.S. § 46b-122, crime victims are allowed to 
attend juvenile court proceedings "unless the judge specifically orders otherwise." 

The problem is that, although the language of C.G.S. § 46b-122 appears to 
provide, by default, an open door policy with respect to crime victims attending juvenile 
court proceedings ("unless the judge specifically orders otherwise"), C.G.S. § 46b-122 is 
frequently cited by judges as providing unfettered discretion and is used as the legal basis • 
for keeping victims out of the courtroom without making any "specific order" or 
providing any basis, on the record, for excluding victims. Because juvenile proceedings 
are closed to the public, in most cases victims of crimes committed by juveniles are 
unable to enter the courtroom to make a formal request to attend and observe the 
proceedings or attempt to assert other rights. Often, the request to attend is made directly 
to the prosecutor, court-based victim advocate or probation officer and that individual 
then informs the victim that the judge, as a blanket policy, will not allow victims into the 
courtroom. Judges expressly invoke C.G.S. § 46b-122 to exclude crime victims from the 
courtroom only when somehow challenged by the victim, or someone on behalf of the -
victim, during the courtroom proceeding. Thus, in most cases, where there is no one 
willing or able to assert the victim's right on the record, victims are afforded no 
opportunity to make a formal request to attend directly to the court and no record can be 

James F. Papillo, J.D. 
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made to preserve a claim that the crime victim's right to attend, or any other right, has 
been violated. 

The exclusion of crime victims in juvenile proceedings occurs despite a clear 
Judicial Branch policy, which is expressed in formal, written notices that are sent to 
victims of crimes being prosecuted in juvenile court (Notice of Victim's Right, JD-JM-
84EL, See attached). That notice encourages victims to attend court proceedings. 
Further, in some jurisdictions, notice of the date of court proceedings issued by the 
probation department and mailed to crime victims includes such language as "as a victim 
in this case, you have the right to be present in court for the case." Despite such policy 
and language, victims of juvenile crime are often precluded from attending court 
proceedings. 

The interpretation of C.G.S. § 46b-122 respecting the right of crime victims to 
attend juvenile proceedings varies from one jurisdiction to another and, often within a 
particular jurisdiction, from one judge to another. This state of affairs is inconsistent with 
the overwhelming legislative concern for the rights of all crime victims. Honoring and 
respecting victims' rights should not depend on the geographical location where the 
crime occurred or on the particular juvenile court judge assigned to the case or assigned 
to preside over a particular proceeding. 

When, a victim complains to the OVA about not being allowed to attend court 
proceedings, and the OVA formally becomes involved in the case by filing an appearance 
and going to court with the victim, judges often cite C.G.S. § 46b-138b (along with 
C.G.S. § 46b-122) as authority for excluding crime victims from all juvenile proceedings 
except to address the court during the dispositional phase of the proceedings. C.G.S. § 
46b-138b states that "...[victims] shall have the right to appear before the court for the 
purpose of making a statement to the court concerning the disposition of the case." 
Clearly, the right to "appear" before the court for the purpose of making a statement 
regarding disposition is, fundamentally, a much different right vis-a-vis the right to 
"attend" court proceedings and to observe and, thus, judges should not be using C.G.S. § 
46b-138b as a basis for excluding victims from the courtroom under C.G.S. § 46b-122 or 
otherwise. 

It is my position that the Victims' Rights Amendment to our state constitution 
applies to juvenile court proceedings. It seems illogical to contend that the overwhelming 
concern for the rights of crime victims—expressed in heartfelt detail during the debates 
over the adoption of § 8(b)—would disappear if the victim happens to have been 
victimized by a juvenile rather than an adult. The important issues to our state 
legislators, and to the drafters of § 8(b) was not the age of the defendant, but rather the 
legal and moral imperative that all victims of crime be treated with dignity and respect by 
the justice system. The sociological impulses that gave birth to our victims' bill of rights 
exist just as strongly in juvenile court as in adult court (e.g., the victim still feels the same 
sense of helplessness; the same need for protection; and the same desire for closure). In 
short, a victim of crime is no less a victim simply because the victimizer happens to be a 
juvenile. 
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Furthermore, the contemporaneous overhaul of the juvenile justice system 
pursuant to Public Act 95-225 indicates that the legislature intended "all criminal 
prosecutions"1 to encompass juvenile delinquency proceedings. The cumulative effect of 
these reforms was to blur most of the significant distinctions between adult criminal cases 
and juvenile delinquency proceedings. 

Granted, certain differences between adult and juvenile proceedings remain post 
Public Act 95-225. Although, for the most part, those differences are in large measure 
matters of mere form and are substantially outweighed by the changes wrought by 95-
225, such differences do warrant, in the undersigned's opinion, granting judges some 
limited discretionary authority to order that a victim be removed from the courtroom 
during all or parts of certain juvenile proceedings. The scope of such discretionary 
authority to exclude victims should, however, be limited in nature and exercised only 
after hearing from the victim, and after a good cause finding is made and articulated on 
the record. The disclosure of confidential information during any juvenile proceeding 
can be protected from further disclosure by the victim in a manner similar to the 
protection extended to confidential records obtained by crime victims in juvenile 
delinquency matters [see, C.G.S. § 46b-124(e)]. 

Attached is a proposed amendment to C.G.S. § 46b-122 which seeks to limit 
judicial discretion to deny victim attendance at juvenile court proceedings. I would 
welcome the opportunity to work with the Judicial Branch, the legislature and others on 
refining the proposed language. 

Thank you for considering my testimony. 

1 Pursuant to Article First, Section 8(b) of the state constitution, "[i]n all criminal 
prosecutions, a victim, as the General Assembly may define by law, shall have the 
following rights:.. .(5) the right to attend the trial and all other court proceedings the 
accused has the right to attend, unless such person is to testify and the court determines 
that such person's testimony would be materially affected if such person hears other 
testimony...." [Emphasis added]. 

James F. Papillb, Esq. 
Victim^A4i^£?te, State of Connecticut 
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NOTICE OF VICTIM'S RIGHTS 
JD-JM-84 Rav. 8-00 
C.G.S. 46b-122. 46b-124(e), 48b-134, 
4Sb-138b,46b-140(d) 

CONNECTICUT SUPERIOR COURT 
JUVENILE MATTERS 

www.jud.state.ct. us 

TO: 
r 

name and aodress 

L J 

FROM (Adders or Court) DOCKET NO. 

COURT CONTACT OFFICIAL TELEPHONE NO. DATE OF THIS NOTICE 

You have been identified as a victim of an offense involving a juvenile which occurred on 
in 

As a.victim, you have certain rights 

• You may request information from the court pertaining to the accused juvenile's record and 
court proceedings. 

• If you suffered a monetary loss or damage, you may send in a written request for 
restitution, along with documentation of the loss or damage. The court will make an effort 
to collect some or all of your claim, but you may wish to notify your insurance company or 
to speak to a lawyer about filing a lawsuit to protect your interest. 

• A victim, parents, guardian and Victim Advocate may be allowed to observe court 
proceedings and can appear before the court for the purpose of making a statement 
concerning the sentencing. If you are a minor, an adult should accompany you. 

« If the court orders a presentence report, the probation officer will need information from you 
concerning the circumstances of the offense and your feelings about sentencing. It is 
suggested that you provide this information to the probation officer as soon as possible in 
case a report is ordered in your case. 

You should notify the court, in writing, as soon as possible if you wish to exercise any of these 
rights. Once the case is closed, these rights may no longer be available to you. 

You should also notify the court if you change your address or telephone number while the case 
is pending. 

You may also contact the Office of Victim Services at 31 Cooke St., Plainville, CT 06062, or call 
them at 1-800-822-8428 for further information regarding victim rights and services. 

If you have any questions, please call the Court Contact Official designated above. 

http://www.jud.state.ct
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OFFICE OF VICTIM ADVOCATE 
505 HUDSON STREET, HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106 

STATE OF CONNECTICUT 

James F. Papillo, J.D. 
Victim Advocate 

Proposed New Legislation- 2003 Session 

AN ACT CONCERNING THE RIGHT OF CRIME VICTIMS TO ATTEND 
JUVENILE COURT PROCEEDINGS 

Purpose: This act would: (1) limit the discretion of superior court judges presiding over 
juvenile delinquency matters with respect to allowing crime victims to attend and observe 
juvenile court proceedings; (2) expand the right to attend juvenile court proceedings to 
include the legal representative of the crime victim. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and the House of Representatives in General Assembly 
convened: 

Section 46b-122 of the general statutes is repealed and the following is substituted in lieu 
thereof: 

(a) For the purposes of this section, "victim" means a person who is a victim of the 
delinquent act, the parents or guardian of such victim, any victim advocate appointed 
pursuant to section 54-221, and the legal representative of such person. 

(b) All matters which are juvenile matters, as defined in section 46b-121, shall be kept 
separate and apart from all other business of the Superior Court as far as is practicable, 
except matters transferred under the provisions of section 46b-127, which matters shall 
be transferred to the regular criminal docket of said Superior Court. Any judge hearing a 
juvenile matter shall, during such hearing, exclude from the room in which such hearing 
is held any person whose presence is, in the court's opinion, not necessary, except that in 
delinquency proceedings any victim of the delinquent act[, the parents or guardian of 
such victim and any victim advocate appointed pursuant to section 54-221] shall not be 
excluded unless, after hearing from the victim and for good cause shown which shall be 
clearly and specifically stated on the record, the judge [specifically] orders otherwise. 

Phone: (860) 550-6632, (888) 771-3126 Fax: (860) 566-3542 
An Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Employer 
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STATE OF CONNECTICUT 
JUDICIAL BRANCH 

231 Capitol Avenue 
Hartford, Connecticut 06106 

(860) 757-2270 Fax (860) 757-2215 

Testimony of Deborah J. Fuller 
Judiciary Committee Public Hearing 

March 3,2002 

Senate Bill 900, An Act Concerning Court Operations and Technical 
Revisions to Certain Statutes Pertaining to the Judicial Branch 

Good afternoon. My name is Deborah Fuller and I appear before you today on 

behalf of the Judicial Branch to support Senate Bill 900, An Act Concerning Court 

Operations and Technical Revisions to Certain Statutes Pertaining to the Judicial 

Branch. 

This bill, which is part of the Judicial Branch's legislative package, contains 

several provisions. They include: 

• Clarifying that the Judicial Department is also known as the Judicial Branch; 

• Giving judges presiding over juvenile matters more flexibility in determining 

who may be in the courtroom; 

• Providing the Branch with explicit authority to tow unauthorized vehicles 

from properties under its care and control; 

• Allowing the Branch to notify the Department of Environmental Protection of 

certain boating convictions electronically rather than by certified copy; 

• Clarifying that certain juvenile records, such as juvenile detention records, 

are confidential; 

• Repealing statutory provisions regarding withdrawal of actions so that the 

Rules of the Superior Court may govern; and 

EXTERNAL AFFAIRS DIVISION 
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• Providing for Department of Labor enforcement of current statutes requiring 

compensation of jurors. 

In addition, the bill contains provisions that are required to conform existing law 

to legislation enacted last year. 

I have attached to my testimony a proposed amendment for the Committee's 

consideration. In addition to correcting some of the language in the bill, this 

amendment would add two substantive sections to the bill. The first would make 

language that was enacted last year regarding criminal records retention workable by 

allowing records in capital felony cases to be destroyed 75 years after the conviction, 

rather than 25 years after the defendant's death, and by allowing the bond form and the 

seized property inventory to be removed from the file so that the clerk's office can 

comply with the mandates of the Practice Book. We have discussed this change with 

the Office of the Chief Public Defender, the proponents of last year's change, and they 

do not have a problem with it. The second provision adds language to legislation 

enacted last year in order to ensure that the Superior Court clerk's office where a 

foreclosure action is pending receives notice of a bankruptcy filing that affects the 

property that is the subject of the bankruptcy. 

Finally, I would like to request that section 12 and the repeal of section 52-82, 

both regarding withdrawal of actions, be made effective on January 1,2004, to coincide 

with the effective date of the Practice Book rules that we anticipate will be adopted. 

I urge the Committee to act favorably on this bill, and thank you for the 

opportunity to testify. 
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Amendment to 

Senate Bill 900, An Act Concerning Court Operations and Technical Revisions 
to Certain Statutes Pertaining to the Judicial Branch 

1. On line 91, delete "Notice" and insert the following after "of": "IThe clerk 
of the court in which". 

2. In line 92, insert an opening bracket after "15-134", remove the opening 
bracket before "sent", and insert the following after "within]": "was 
rendered shall cause notice to be". 

3. In line 94, insert an opening bracket before "without" and delete 
"[wherein] in which". 

4. In line 95, delete the opening bracket before "had" and delete "rendered". 

5. Delete section 14 in its entirety and insert the following in lieu thereof: 

(a) The name[ and]* address and such other personally identifying 
information as determined by the court of the victim of a sexual assault 
under section 53a-70,53a-70a, 53a-71,53a-72a, 53a-72b or 53a-73a, or 
injury or risk of injury, or impairing of morals under section 53-21, or of 
an attempt thereof shall be confidential and shall be disclosed only upon 
order of the Superior Court, except that (1) such information shall be 
available to the accused in the same manner and time as such information 
is available to persons accused of other aiminal offenses, and (2) if a 
protective order is issued in a prosecution under any of said sections, the 
name and address of the victim, in addition to the information contained 
in and concerning the issuance of such order, shall be entered in the 
registry of protective orders pursuant to section 53 of this act. 

6. Insert the following sections after line 508: 

Section 15. Section 49-15 of the general statutes is repealed and the 
following is substituted in lieu thereof: 

(a) Any judgment foreclosing the title to real estate by strict 
foreclosure may, at the discretion of the court rendering the same, upon 
the written motion of any person having an interest therein, and for cause 
shown, be opened and modified, notwithstanding the limitation imposed 
by section 52-212a, upon such terms as to costs as the court deems 
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reasonable; but no such judgment shall be opened after the title has 
become absolute in any encumbrancer. 

(b) Upon the filing of a bankruptcy petition by a mortgagor under 
Chapter 13 of Title 11 of the United States Code, any judgment against the 
mortgagor foreclosing the title to real estate by strict foreclosure shall be 
opened automatically without action by any party or the court, provided, 
the provisions of such judgment, other than the establishment of law days, 
shall not be set aside under this subsection; but no such judgment shall be 
opened after the title has become absolute in any encumbrancer or the 
mortgagee, or any person claiming under such encumbrancer or 
mortgagee. A copvof the bankruptcy petition or an affidavit setting forth 
the date the bankruptcy petition was filed shall be filed with clerk of the 
court where the foreclosure matter is pending. Upon the termination of 
the bankruptcy stay an affidavit setting forth the date the stay was 
terminated shall be filed with the clerk of the court where the foreclosure 
matter is pending. 

Section 16. Section 51-36 of the general statutes, as amended by 
Public Act 02-29, is repealed and the following is substituted in lieu 
thereof: 

(a) The Chief Court Administrator may cause any and all court 
records, papers or documents other than records concerning title to land, 
required to be retained indefinitely or for a period of time defined by (1) 
rules of court, (2) directives promulgated by the Office of the Chief Court 
Administrator, or (3) statute, to be microfilmed. The device used to 
reproduce such records on film shall be one which accurately reproduces 
the original thereof in detail. Such microfilm shall be considered and 
treated the same as the original records, papers or documents, provided a 
certificate of authenticity appears on each roll of microfilm. A transcript, 
exemplification or certified copy thereof shall for all purposes be deemed 
to be a transcript, exemplification or certified copy of the original. The 
original court records, papers or documents so reproduced may be 
disposed of in such manner as approved by the Office of the Chief Court 
Administrator. For purposes of this subsection, microfilm shall include 
microcard, microfiche, microphotograph, electronic medium or any other 
process which actually reproduces or forms a durable medium for so 
reproducing the original. 

(b) Except as provided in subsection (c) of this section, any judge of 
the Superior Court may order that official records of evidence or judicial 
proceedings in said court, the Court of Common Pleas or the Circuit 
Court, including official notes and tapes of evidence or judicial 
proceedings concerning title to land, taken more than seven years prior to 
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the date of such order by any stenographer or official court reporter, be 
destroyed by the person having the custody thereof. 

(c) (1) In cases in which a person has been convicted after trial of a 
felony, other than a capital felony, the official records of evidence or 
judicial proceedings in the court may be destroyed upon the expiration of 
twenty years from the date of disposition of such case or upon the 
expiration of the sentence imposed upon such person, whichever is later. 

(2) In cases in which a person has been convicted after trial of a 
capital felony, the official records of evidence or judicial proceedings in 
the court may be destroyed upon the expiration of [twenty-five] seventy-
five years from the [death] conviction of such person. 

(d) All court records other than records concerning title to land 
may be destroyed in accordance with rules of court. Records concerning 
title to land shall not be subject to any such destruction, except that official 
notes and tapes of evidence or judicial proceedings concerning title to 
land may be destroyed. All court records may be transferred to any 
agency of this state or to any federal agency in accordance with rules of 
court or directives promulgated by the Office of the Chief Court 
Administrator, provided records in any action concerning title to land 
terminated by a final judgment affecting any right, title or interest in real 
property shall be retained for not less than forty years in the office of the 
clerk of the court location in which the judgment was rendered. Any other 
Judicial Department books, records, papers or documents may be 
destroyed or transferred to any agency of this state or to any federal 
agency in accordance with directives promulgated by the Office of the 
Chief Court Administrator. 

(e) For the purposes of this section, "official records of evidence or 
judicial proceedings" includes the court file [from which no documents 
have been removed], including a copy of the seized property inventory, 
all exhibits from the parties whether marked for identification or admitted 
as full exhibits and the transcripts of all proceedings held in the matter 
including voir dire. 
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Testimony of Gail Burns-Smith, Executive Director 
Connecticut Sexual Assault Crisis Services, Inc. 

Raised Senate Bill 900 An Act Concerning Court Operations and 
Technical Revisions to Certain Statutes Pertaining to theJudicial Branch 

Before the Judiciary Committee 
Public Hearing, March 3,2003 

Senator McDonald, Representative Lawlor, and members of the Judiciary 
Committee, my name is Gail Burns Smith and I am Executive Director of 
Connecticut Sexual Assault Crisis Services, Inc. CONNSACS is the 
statewide association of 11 community-based rape crisis centers in 
Connecticut. Our mission is to end sexual violence through victim assistance, 
community education and public policy advocacy. During the 2001-2002 
fiscal year, CONNSACS' member centers provided services to 5,081 sexual 
assault victims and their families. Our member centers also provided risk 
reduction and prevention education to more than 57,000 children and youth 
and to more than 16,000 members of the general public and training for over 
5,000 professionals, including law enforcement personnel. 

CONNSACS has some concerns about several provisions of this bill which it 
would like to bring to the Committee's attention. 

First, in Section 7 which addresses the persons who may be in attendance in 
juvenile matters, we are concerned that the language is not broad enough to 
make clear that victim advocates under contract with judicial branch or 
selected by the victims, as opposed to appointed by the court, are among the 
persons who cannot be excluded from the hearing room absent a specific 
order from the judge. We would ask this Committee to insert language in 
line 200 that would include victim advocates under contract with the judicial 
branch and a victim advocate from a community-based sexual assault crisis 
service in this section. 

In Section 8, which deals with the confidentiality of records in juvenile 
proceedings we would also request that the language clearly provide that 
victim advocates under contract with the judicial branch be included among 
those persons with access to records of cases in juvenile matters. 
We read the current section 46b-124 to already allow for access to juvenile 
records by a victim advocate providing services in juvenile sex offender 
treatment programs under a contract with the judicial branch. However, we 
have been advised that the judicial branch's policy with regard to information 
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sharing precludes providing the victim's name with this victim advocate and 
also precludes direct victim advocate involvement supervision and sharing of 
case specific information. This interpretation interferes with the performance 
of our contractual obligations under a contract pursuant to federal grant for 
juvenile sex offender treatment programs. Only by sharing information and 
working as a team can probation officers and providers successfully manage 
and treat juveniles with problem sexual behavior while ensuring victim and 
community safety. We ask that this Committee add language to line 275 to 
clarify that victim advocates under contract to the judicial branch are 
specifically included among those who can have access to records of cases in 
juvenile matters. Additionally, we would ask that language be inserted in 
line 302 to provide that a victim advocate working with a victim, whether 
such advocate is appointed by the court or of the victim's own choosing shall 
also have access to the records of a case in a juvenile matter. 

We are also concerned about the proposed change to General Statutes 
Section 54'86e proposed in section 14 of this bill. The current law protects a 
sexual assault victim's identity by providing that a sexual assault victim's 
name and address is confidential and will only be disclosed upon order of a 
judge, except that it will be made available to the defense. The purpose of 
the law is to protect the privacy of a sexual assault victim/survivor, including 
keeping the survivor's name out of the newspaper by prohibiting the sexual 
assault victim's identity from being revealed in a criminal court proceeding 
relating to their case. The proposed change, which will make this 
information available to judicial department employees, is not necessary. 
Under the current law, judicial department employees who need such 
information to perform their job are not denied access to the information. 
There is no need to expand this statute as proposed in this bill. 

Thank you. 
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Legal Assistance Resource Center 
• of Connecticut. Inc. • 

80 Jefferson Street • Hartford, Connecticut 06106-5050 
(860) 278-5688 x l 3 • FAX (860) 547-0437 • RPodolsky@LARCC.org 

S.B. 900 -- Judicial Branch Court Operations Bill 
"" Judiciary Committee public hearing - March 3, 2003 

Testimony of Raphael L. Podolsky 

Recommended Committee action: AMENDMENT OF THE BILL 

This bill makes a number of minor changes in statutes which affect the Judicial 
Branch. In its biennial report, the Citizens Advisory Council for Housing Matters, at the 
suggestion of the Chief State's Attorney's Office, requested that the legislature make a 
minor change in C.G.S. 47a-68, which defines "housing matters" for purposes of housing 
court jurisdiction. The change would make clear that housing court jurisdiction over code 
enforcement includes code enforcement involving commercial premises. On behalf of the 
Advisory Council, I ask that you amend this bill to incorporate this change. It is my 
understanding that the Judicial Branch does not object to the change being incorporated 
into the bill. 

Although housing court jurisdiction primarily involves housing, the housing courts 
have always had jurisdiction over landlord-tenant matters and code enforcement, without 
regard to whether the properties were residential or commercial. For example, all evictions 
are handled by the housing courts, including evictions against businesses. In regard to 
code enforcement, C.G.S. 47a-68(f) includes within the jurisdiction of the housing court "all 
actions involving one or more violations of any state or municipal health, housing, building, 
electrical, plumbing, fire or sanitation code or any other statute, ordinance or regulation 
concerned with the health, safety or welfare of any occupant of housing." The Citizens 
Advisory Council has always interpreted the catch-all phrase at the end, "of any occupant of 
housing," as referring to "any other statute, ordinance or regulation" and not restricting the 
scope of the basic list of the types of codes which are subject to housing court jurisdiction. 
The housing courts have special prosecutors, and as a matter of policy it is desirable for 
them to handle all code enforcement cases. The Chief State's Attorney's Office has 
indicated to the Advisory Council its concern that the language of the existing statute is 
ambiguous. The Council therefore recommends that the phrase "including violations 
occurring in commercial properties" be inserted in C.G.S. 47a-68(f) for clarity. 

Proposed amendment to C.G.S. 47a-68 (defining "housing matters") 

...(f) All actions involving one or more violations of any state or municipal 
health, housing, building, electrical, plumbing, fire or sanitation code, including 
violations occurring in commercial properties, or of any other statute, ordinance or 
regulation concerned with the health, safety or welfare of any occupant of any 
housing. 

mailto:RPodolsky@LARCC.org

